
 

Minutes of the 
Mendon Zoning Board of Adjustment Site Visit on June 3, 2025 

Kukulka Application for Conditional Use Permit 
 
 

As scheduled, the site visit at 49 Helvi Hill Road began at approximately 4:40 pm on 
June 3, 2025.  Present at the site visit were ZBA members Jack Kennelly, Harvey Zara 
and Teri Corsones.  Mendon Zoning Administrator Greg Smith and Mendon Road 
Commissioner Chris Baird were also present. Applicants Marek and Laura Kukulka 
were not present.  Applicants’ consultant Jeff Biasuzzi was not present but submitted 
the attached letter and attachments for consideration. Also present were: Dave Wisell, 
excavator for applicants and their predecessor owners; Jerry Weitzenkorn (present for a 
portion of the site visit), neighbor; Bill Meub, attorney for Mr. Weitzenkorn; and Ben 
Clark, neighbor.  

Chair Kennelly swore in all persons who indicated that they would offer testimony. 

Mr. Clark testified regarding his and his family’s decades-long experience regarding 
water conditions on Helvi Hill Road. He noted that the terrain in the area dictates the 
water flow down the road. Members observed channels of water erosion evident on the 
driveway immediately adjacent to the subject property versus a lack of indication of 
water erosion on the driveway on the subject property. 

Mr. Wisell detailed his work on the driveway over the years and his knowledge of the 
water issues on Helvi Hill Road. He noted that the water that reaches Helvi Hill Road is 
only the water from (approximately) 50’ above the intersection of the driveway and Helvi 
Hill Road; any run-off from the driveway more than 50’ above that juncture drains to the 
east which is channeled into an 18” culvert that directs any runoff beyond the 
Weitzenkorn property. 

Mr. Weitzenkorn asked several questions of Mr. Wisell which were responded to.  
Attorney Meub also asked several questions.  Mr. Weitzenkorn repeated that he is not 
opposing the house construction, his concerns have to do with the water issues on Helvi 
Hill Road which have existed for many years.  

Mendon Road Commissioner Baird described his knowledge of Helvi Hill Road. In 
recent years persons from the state inspected Helvi Hill Road to evaluate possible 
remedies for improving the water situation.  Commissioner Baird indicated that because 
Helvi Hill Road is a private road and there is no road association of the landowners, it 
was not possible to move forward with possible remedies. Commissioner Baird 
indicated that in his view and given the finished grade and storm water drainage of the 
driveway, the proposed home would not increase storm water run-off. Construction of 
the proposed home was acceptable to him as Road Commissioner. 



Members recessed the meeting at approximately 5:45 pm and went into a deliberative 
session that ended at approximately 6:10 pm. The Board voted unanimously to grant 
conditional use approval, if required, with conditions.  The Board will issue its decision 
with findings of fact and conclusions of law within the requisite timeframe. 

 

Dated - June 9, 2025                                                         s/  John Kennelly________ 

                                                                                           John Kennelly, Chair 

 

 

 










